Withnell Parish Council

Minutes of the Meeting held at St Joseph’s Club 
On 6th April 2023
PRESENT: Councillors; R Flood, A Christopher, G France, Dr M France, S Grime, 
D Hardy, L Lynch, P Molyneux, A Perry, S Perry and A Wright.
Also, in attendance Mrs A Cristopher, Mr P Molyneux, (Public) and Mr. B Golding.

	23.039 
	Apologies

Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Councillors, J Finlay, C Howard and K Jones.



	23.040 
	Membership

Councillor A Christopher and Councillor P Molyneux were welcomed to the meeting, both were formally co-opted to the Parish Council.


	23.041 
	Minutes of the previous meeting

The minutes of the meeting held on 2nd March were approved and signed as a correct record subject to an amendment at 23.20 to read A Perry
Proposed S Perry
Seconded L Lynch
Carried unanimously


	23.042 
	Matters Arising from the Minutes

(23.30) It was confirmed the ‘Warm Hub’ at St Joseph’s Club was not to continue, but that provision at Hillside would continue until June and then resume later in the year.
Councillors asked if St Joseph’s Club was likely to resume later in the year, it was explained it was not thought so at this time.

(23.31) It was explained that the newly formed (Withnell Health Centre) Patient Participation Group had met with the ICB (Integrated Care Board) but only 2 had turned up. It was planned to grow the membership to feed into the ICB with ideas. A diverse group was needed.
A Health Centre celebration was scheduled for 30th April at the ‘Top Club’

The ICB were also publicising their work via Facebook and were to form a Citizens Participation Group.

(22.32) Councillor Lynch was still to meet with the Lengthsmen regarding siting for benches along Railway Park/Nature Trail.

(22.35) Councillor S Perry asked if the development at 7 Oakmere Avenue which had applied for and been refused a ‘certificate of lawfulness’ would now need to be demolished. It was explained it had not been built but that the developer wanted to build under ‘permitted development’ but had told the proposal was bigger than was acceptable.

It was explained that there were as a set of rules which enabled householder permitted development rights, which allow for improvement and extension of homes without the need to make a planning application.
(23.36) Councillors asked if the publicity for photo id had been resolved. It was explained that the Chorley council had a communications plan in place to increase the voter’s knowledge on Voter ID.
 
Amongst the initiatives taking place were –
· social media posts that complement the Electoral Commission’s own advertising campaign. 
· poll cards which had been sent out towards the end of March, will look different to normal each poll card would be sent out in a brown envelope.  The poll card itself was in the form of an A4 letter with all the usual poll card information on the front but on the back, it included a list of acceptable voter ID. It also said what to do if you haven’t got any acceptable forms of ID, as well as getting the message across that expired ID could also be used provided there was still a good likeness to the voter.
· Information would be sent out with the council tax bills.
· The Council website had also been updated to include information on voter ID.
 
In addition to the above
· Cathryn Filbin (Electoral Services Team Leader) had attended the Chorley Liaison meeting on 22 March to discuss voter ID, and had provided some posters 
· Cathryn Filbin also had meetings with some of the harder to reach groups which, amongst other things, will talk about voter ID.  Depending on feedback from this session, additional work may be done to promote voter ID across the authority.
 
There was a discussion on the arrangements.


	23.043 
	Borough Council Report

Councillor Dr M France explained that in the Local Plan there was a 26-hectare (10000 sq. metres) shortfall on Employment space.
There had been some speculative consultation held for an employment area around Withnell Fold.

The proposed developer had spent funds on publicity but had an incredibly slim chance of succeeding as the area was prime green belt land and the land had been assessed as a ‘strategic area of separation’ the highest possible. Withnell Fold was also a conservation area.

For any application to be successful ‘Green Belt release’ would be necessary, this was the planning authority’s last resort if no other space was available.
Targets for building were set for each area nationally but there were significant other areas within the Borough to mee the set need, such as Camelot. Local partners Preston and South Ribble Councils also had ‘City Deal’ funding to enable development.

A leaflet was to be distributed to local residents to help to allay fears that had been created by the developer.

Locally there were other planning issues which included Botany Bay and Finnington Lane. At Botany a ramp had appeared alongside the A674, there was no planning permission for this, apparently an electric cable was to be laid, however it was being dealt with as an enforcement issue.

At Finnington Lane no environmental impact assessment had been undertaken, there was also an enforcement notice in place. In the Local Plan 40 houses were shown for the area.

Councillor Dr M France invited Council members to the Easter event at Chorley Market.

Councillor Christopher reported on the large number of vehicles carrying shale which had been seen travelling toward the Finnington Lane area.
Councillor Dr M France was thanked for her report.



	23.044 
	LENGTHSMAN REPORT 2023 -Work undertaken in March
Litter Picking/Fly Tipping Removal

Litter Pick; A 675 Abbey Village, A 674 (3 days)

General repairs/Maintenance

Repairs to broken fencing Railway Road, Adjacent to former Little Tiger (2 day)

Bench repairs -Bury Lane

Drainage
Withnell Fold, Dole Lane 1 day

Grass cutting/Strimming
Nil

Clearing leaves & weeds

Bury Lane, Dole Lane, 1day

Tree/Shrub/Bulb planting
Nil

Hedgerow Laying/planting- 
Conservation projects
Nil
Public Rights of Way Improvement
Nil

Walling

Nil
Liaise with Parish Council, Farmers/landowners/Countryside service
Nil

Other
Change of location of Spid x 4 & re-charging – ½ day

The Lengthsmen were asked to paint the flower boxes at the Memorials.


	23.045 
	Correspondence

Correspondence since the last meeting included;
Various Chorley Council papers

Trading Standards Consumer alerts

Proposed Street name- Abbey Court

Brinscall Flooding

Voter ID information

Following a discussion, the Council approved the proposed street name of Abbey Court for the new development in Abbey Village.


	23.046 
	Grant Applications
The Council had received an application from Abbey Village Resident Association for support for a community event to celebrate the King’s Coronation in May. It was unanimously agreed to award the £600 that had been requested.
Proposed G France
Seconded D Hardy
Carried Unanimously

An application had also been received from the Chair of the Lodge Artists Society, Chorley. It had been explained that they request did not meet the criteria for grants but that a Parish Council Grant Application form had been sent and a different application suggested.
Councillor S Perry requested that all grant applications should be with the Clerk at least a week before the meeting at which they would be considered. It was confirmed this was normal practice, but that on this occasion due to the timing of the events for which the grant was requested, it had not been possible to defer the application.



	23.047 
	Planning Applications since last meeting
Extension to existing front dormer  20 Monks Drive Withnell Chorley PR6 8SG Ref. No: 23/00279/FULHH | Received: Tue 28 Mar 2023 | Validated: Tue 28 Mar 2023 | Status: Awaiting decision
Notification of proposed works to trees within a conservation area including felling of 1no. ash, deadwood removal of 1no. oak, 1no. beech and 1no. sycamore, prune 1no. sycamore, and 1no. holly, remove epicormic growth on 1no. elm and 1no. lime  Stocks Cottages Chorley Road Withnell Ref. No: 23/00199/TCON | Received: Fri 03 Mar 2023 | Validated: Fri 03 Mar 2023 | Status: Awaiting decision
Decisions

Notification of proposed works to a tree within a conservation area including deadwood removal of 1no. cherry tree Withnell Fold Sports Club Withnell Fold Withnell Chorley PR6 8BA Ref. No: 23/00144/TCON | Received: Thu 16 Feb 2023 | Validated: Thu 16 Feb 2023 | Status: No Objections
Application for a certificate of lawfulness for a proposed part single storey /part two storey rear extension, single storey side extension and a porch and bay window to the front under pitched roof canopy 7 Oakmere Avenue Withnell Chorley PR6 8AX Ref. No: 23/00097/CLPUD | Received: Thu 02 Feb 2023 | Validated: Thu 02 Feb 2023 | Status: Refused
Erection of detached outbuilding/garden store (following demolition of existing garden shed) Twist Moor Barn Roddlesworth Lane Abbey Village Chorley PR6 8DX Ref. No: 23/00096/FULHH | Received: Thu 02 Feb 2023 | Validated: Thu 02 Feb 2023 | Status: Granted
Application for a certificate of lawfulness for proposed external alterations including raising of eaves and ridge to attached garage and conversion to habitable living accommodation The Bungalow Chorley Road Withnell Chorley PR6 8BN Ref. No: 23/00061/CLPUD | Received: Tue 24 Jan 2023 | Validated: Tue 24 Jan 2023 | Status: Refused
Part single storey, part two storey rear extension (following demolition of existing lean-to)2 Ollerton Fold Farm Cottage Ollerton Lane Withnell Chorley PR6 8BW Ref. No: 22/01188/FULHH | Received: Wed 16 Nov 2022 | Validated: Wed 23 Nov 2022 | Status: Granted

	23.048 
	Councillors Issues 
Councillor A Perry asked about the arrangements for flying the flag for the Coronation. It was agreed that it would be put up Friday to Monday.

Councillor A Perry also reported on the poor state of the pavement between the Health Centre and the Chemist particularly in the area of the junction of Railway Road and Bury Lane. Councillor G France would discuss the matter with County Councillor Cullens the Clerk would also make contact.

Councillor Dr M France queried the footpath improvement on Withnell Fold Old Road. It was explained that LCC had undertaken the improvement.

Councillor Molyneux queried the responsibility for ensuring footpaths were passable. It was explained that on concessionary paths it was the landowner, but that LCC PROW (Public Rights of Way) Team would be able to help.

Councillor Wright reported on the distinguished visitors to the Lakeside Café Abbey Village.

Councillor Grime confirmed the flag arrangements for St Georges Day and offered to put bunting up for the Coronation.

Councillor Christopher asked that something be done regarding the lack of litter bins on the east side of the A675 in Abbey Village, there were bins at the entrance to Roddlesworth but none in the rest of the village, there were also bins on the west side with the possibility of another being required near to the new ice cream shop.
Councillor G and Dr M France would contact Streetscene and Chris Walmsley to find out what could be done.

Councillor Lynch expressed concern about the condition of the wall adjoining the footpath which ran alongside the car park of the former Little Tiger. Councillor G France would check to see if the planning application for the development had any conditions relating to the wall. The Clerk would also check with the PROW team.



	23.049 
	Accounts for Payment
See Appendix A
Proposed G France
Seconded S Grime
Carried Unanimously



	23.050 
	Date and Time of next meeting

The next meeting would be held at 7.00pm on Thursday11th May at St Joseph’s Club.
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